NPS Form 10-900 (Rev. 01/2009)	OMB No. 1024-0018		C
	/ED 2280	RECEIVED	2280 Kes
United States Department of the Interior National Park Service AUG	1 0 2012	MAY 11 20	21
National Register of Historic	Places	NAT DECIDIED OF WOR	
	PARK SERVICE	NAT. REGISTER OF HISTO NATIONAL PARK SE	RIC PLACES RVICE
This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations to Complete the National Register of Historic Places Registrati "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, m instructions. Place additional certification comments, entries	on Form. If any item d aterials, and areas of	oes not apply to the pro significance, enter only	operty being documented, enter ' categories and subcategories f
1. Name of Property			
Historic name Hotel America			
Other names/site number			
2. Location			
street & number 5 Constitution Plaza			not for publicatio
city of town Hartford			vicinity
State <u>Connecticut</u> code <u>CT</u> coun	ty Hartford	code 003	zip code 06103
3. State/Federal Agency Certification			
I hereby certify that this <u>V</u> nomination <u>requ</u> for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>V</u> meets <u>does n</u> property be considered significant at the following <u>national</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u>	of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation	on of eligibility meet nd meets the proce al Register Criteria.	dural and professional
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property \checkmark meets does no property be considered significant at the following nationalstatewide \checkmark local	est for determination f Historic Places an ot meet the Nation	on of eligibility meet nd meets the proce- al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1	dural and professional I recommend that this
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>v</u> meets <u>does not an </u>	est for determination of Historic Places and ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1	dural and professional I recommend that this
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property \checkmark meets does no property be considered significant at the following national statewide \checkmark local	est for determination of Historic Places and ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan	on of eligibility meet nd meets the proce- al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 wate on Office
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property V meets does no property be considered significant at the following national statewide V local V facu Vauo Signature of certifying official/ DSHP0	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan 	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. Ince: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 wate on Office
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u></u> meets does meet property be considered significant at the following nationalstatewide <u>local</u> Signature of certifying official/ Signature of certifying official/ 	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan 	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5-4-1 Date Date State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u></u> meets does meet property be considered significant at the following nationalstatewide <u></u> local Signature of certifying official/ Title In my opinion, the property meets does not meet the N Signature of certifying official	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan 	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. Ince: 5-4-1 Date Date State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does no property be considered significant at the following <u>national</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>DSHPO</u> Title In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does not meet the N Signature of certifying official Title	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan 	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age to State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does no property be considered significant at the following <u>national</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>signature of certifying official/</u> <u>DSHPO</u> Title In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does not meet the N Signature of certifying official <u>Title</u>	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan State H lational Register criteria	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age to State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 Wate on Office ancy and bureau
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property meets does me property be considered significant at the following national statewide local Jacuu Signature of certifying official/ Title In my opinion, the property meets does not meet the N Signature of certifying official Title In my opinion, the property meets does not meet the N Signature of certifying official Title	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan State H lational Register criteria	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age to State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 Wate on Office ancy and bureau
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does m property be considered significant at the following <u>national</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>JTACUU</u> <u>VAUO</u> Signature of certifying official/ <u>DSHPO</u> Title In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does not meet the N Signature of certifying official <u>Title</u> <u>4. National Park Service Certification</u> I, hereby, certify that this property is: <u>Mentered in the National Register</u>	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan State H lational Register criteria	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age to State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 Wate on Office ancy and bureau
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does m property be considered significant at the following <u>national</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>statewide</u> <u>local</u> <u>signature of certifying official/</u> <u>DSHPO</u> Title In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does not meet the N Signature of certifying official <u>Title</u> <u>tertered in the National Register</u> <u>determined eligible for the National Register</u>	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan State H lational Register criteria	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age to State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 Wate on Office ancy and bureau
for registering properties in the National Register of requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property meets does no property be considered significant at the following national statewide local	est for determination of Historic Places an ot meet the Nation level(s) of significan State H lational Register criteria	on of eligibility meet and meets the process al Register Criteria. nce: 5 - 4 - 1Date Date State or Federal age to State or Federal age	dural and professional I recommend that this 12 Wate on Office ancy and bureau

Hotel America

Name of Property

5. Classification

Ownership of Property Category of Property Number of Resources within Property (Check as many boxes as apply) (Check only one box) (Do not include previously listed resources in the count.) Noncontributing Contributing private building(s) X 1 0 Х buildings district public - Local sites public - State site structures public - Federal Objects structure private building(s) buildings object 1 0 Total

Name of related multiple property listing

(Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a multiple property listing)

Number of contributing resources previously listed in the National Register

N/ A	N/A
6. Function or Use	
Historic Functions (Enter categories from instructions)	Current Functions (Enter categories from instructions)
Domestic: Hotel	Vacant
7. Description	
Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions)	Materials (Enter categories from instructions)
Modern Movement	foundation: Concrete
	walls: Concrete, Steel
	roof: Asphalt
	other:

Hartford, CT

County and State

Hotel America

Name of Property

Hartford, CT County and State

Narrative Description

(Describe the historic and current physical appearance of the property. Explain contributing and noncontributing resources if necessary. Begin with a summary paragraph that briefly describes the general characteristics of the property, such as its location, setting, size, and significant features.)

Summary Paragraph

See continuation sheet(s).

Narrative Description

See continuation sheet(s).

Name of Property

8. Statement of Significance

Applicable National Register Criteria

(Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property for National Register listing)

XA

Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.

B Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.

xC

Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction.

Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.

Areas of Significance

(Enter categories from instructions)

Architecture

Community Development

Social History

Period of Significance

1961-1964

Significant Dates

1961, 1964

Criteria Considerations

(Mark "x" in all the boxes that apply)

Property is:

D



B removed from its original location.

C a birthplace or grave.

D a cemetery.

Х

- E a reconstructed building, object, or structure.
 - F a commemorative property.
 - G less than 50 years old or achieving significance within the past 50 years.

Period of Significance (justification)

See continuation sheet(s).

Criteria Consideratons (explanation, if necessary) See continuation sheet(s).

Significant Person

(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above)

N/A

Cultural Affiliation

N/A

Architect/Builder

See continuation sheet(s)

Hartford, CT

County and State

Hotel America		
Name of Property		

Hartford, CT County and State

Statement of Significance Summary Paragraph (provide a summary paragraph that includes level of significance and applicable criteria)

See continuation sheet(s).

Narrative Statement of Significance (provide at least one paragraph for each area of significance)

See continuation sheet(s).

Developmental history/additional historic context information (if appropriate)

See continuation sheet(s).

9. Major Bibliographical References

Bibliography (Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one or more continuation sheets) See continuation sheet(s).

Previous documentation on file (NPS):

- ____preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67 has been requested
- previously listed in the National Register
- previously determined eligible by the National Register
- designated a National Historic Landmark
- recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey #
- recorded by Historic American Engineering Record #

Primary location of additional data:

State Historic Preservation Office Other State agency Federal agency Local government University Other Name of repository:

Historic Resources Survey Number (if assigned):

10. Geographical Data

Acreage of Property 0.734

(do not include previously listed resource acreage)

UTM References

(Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet)

Α.	18	693695	4626496	C.			
	Zone	Easting	Northing	Zone	Easting	Northing	
В.				D.			
	Zone	Easting	Northing	Zone	Easting	Northing	

Additional UTM References on continuation sheet.

Verbal Boundary Description (describe the boundaries of the property)

See continuation sheet(s).

Name of Property

Hartford, CT County and State

Boundary Justification (explain why the boundaries were selected)

See continuation sheet(s).

11. Form Prepared By	
name/title Lucas A. Karmazinas, Consultant	
organization FuturePast Preservation	date <u>12/1/2011</u>
street & number 940 West Boulevard	telephone 860-429-7982
city or town Hartford	state CT zip code 06105
e-mail FuturePastPreservation@gmail.com	

Additional Documentation

Submit the following items with the completed form:

Maps: A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.

A Sketch map for historic districts and properties having large acreage or numerous resources. Key all photographs to this map.

- Continuation Sheets
- Additional items: (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)

Photographs:

Submit clear and descriptive black and white photographs. The size of each image must be 1600x1200 pixels at 300 ppi (pixels per inch) or larger. Key all photographs to the sketch map.

Name of Property: Hotel America

City or Vicinity: Hartford

County: Hartford

State: Connecticut

Photographer: Lucas A. Karmazinas

Date Photographed: 8/1/2011

Description of Photograph(s) and number: See continuation sheet(s).

1 of 28.

East (front) and south (side) elevations of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing base and tower, 1961-1964. Camera facing northwest.

2 of 28.

East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing window and wall details of southern block. Camera facing northwest.

3 of 28.

East (front) and south (interior) elevations of hotel from Kinsley, showing window and wall details of northern block. Camera facing northeast.

Hotel America

Name of Property

Hartford, CT

County and State

4 of 28.

East (front) and south (side) elevations of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing window, column, and wall details. Camera facing northwest.

5 of 28.

South (interior) elevation of hotel from Kinsley Street, showing window and wall details of northern block. Camera facing north.

6 of 28.

East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing column details. Camera facing north.

7 of 28.

East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing façade and window details. Camera facing northwest.

8 of 28.

East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing façade, window, and column details. Camera facing northwest.

9 of 28.

West (rear) and south (side) elevation of hotel from Constitution Plaza, showing enclosed terrace details. Camera facing northeast.

10 of 28.

East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing window and wall details. Camera facing northwest.

11 of 28.

East (front) and north (side) elevations of hotel from Constitution Plaza, showing end unit details. Camera facing southeast.

12 of 28.

Interior of typical guest room, showing window details. Camera facing east.

13 of 28.

North (side) elevation of hotel from constitution Plaza, showing terrace details. Camera facing east.

14 of 28.

West (rear) elevation of hotel from Constitution Plaza, showing pedestrian walkway. Camera facing north.

15 of 28.

Interior of main lobby, showing entry details. Camera facing east.

16 of 28.

Interior of main lobby, showing floor, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing southwest.

17 of 28.

Interior of main lobby, showing ceiling, chandelier, and medallion details. Camera facing south. Hotel America

Name of Property

Hartford, CT

County and State

18 of 28.

Interior of central stairwell, showing stair, balustrade, and rail details typical of the first through third floors. Camera facing southwest.

19 of 28.

Interior of central stairwell, showing stair, balustrade, and rail details typical of the fourth through twelfth floors. Camera facing northeast.

20 of 28.

Interior of former "Rib Room" restaurant, showing floor, wall, window and ceiling details. Camera facing southeast.

21 of 28.

Interior of central food service corridor, showing floor, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing south.

22 of 28.

Interior of the third-floor elevator lobby, showing floor, wall, vestibule, and plaza entry details. Camera facing west.

23 of 28.

Interior of the third-floor hall, showing floor, column, and wall details. Camera facing north.

24 of 28.

Interior of the third-floor hall, showing floor, wall, window, and ceiling details. Camera facing southwest.

25 of 28.

Interior of the enclosed pool terrace, showing floor, window, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing southwest.

26 of 28.

Interior of the fourth-floor corridor, showing floor, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing north.

27 of 28.

Interior of typical corner guestroom, showing floor, window, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing northeast.

28 of 28.

Interior of a fourth-floor guest bathroom, showing floor, wall, and counter details. Camera facing southwest.

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C.460 et seq.).

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18 hours per response including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, PO Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Project (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 7

Page: 1

Architectural Description: Hotel America

Summary

The Hotel America, built between 1961 and 1964, sits on the eastern edge of one of Connecticut's earliest urban renewal projects, Constitution Plaza, and is located less than two-tenths of a mile west of the Connecticut River, two-tenths of a mile south of Interstate 84, and two-tenths of a mile east of Main Street, in Hartford, Connecticut. The hotel is sited parallel to Columbus Boulevard, formerly Front Street, and spans Kinsley Street, an east-west thoroughfare constructed in the late 1950s during the creation of Constitution Plaza. The plaza covers two city blocks, these framed by State, Market, and Talcott Streets, and Columbus Boulevard, and consists of seven single- and multi-story buildings scattered across two elevated platforms with parking facilities below and landscaped plazas linked by pedestrian walkways above. A mixed office, commercial, and hotel complex, Constitution Plaza is linked to the contemporaneous Phoenix Plaza, located to the south, by a pedestrian bridge over State Street. Other notable buildings in the area include the Phoenix Life Insurance Company Building (1963), situated at the center of Phoenix Plaza, the Old Statehouse (1796), designed by Charles Bullfinch and standing just to the southwest of Constitution Plaza, and the Connecticut Science Center (2009), located to the southeast of Constitution Plaza. The former Hartford Steam Boiler Insurance Company building (1932) and Travelers Tower (1919) can be found just to the south and southwest of Phoenix Plaza.

The Hotel America is a twelve-story glass, steel, and concrete Modernist building which displays Miesian, Brutalist, and New Formalist influences through its use of regular rectangular forms, largely modular exterior, deeply shadowed and penetrating window openings, and set-back ground-story and plaza level walls supported by concrete piers (Photographs 1 and 8). The building's plaza, and tower, have structural framework fabricated by the Bethlehem Steel Corporation and erected by National Steel Fabricators of Newington, Connecticut. The hotel's two-story base consists of a poured concrete foundation and basement, the latter consisting of two rectangular units situated on the north and south sides of Kinsley Street, and measuring approximately 75 feet by 74 feet and 75 feet by 152 feet, respectively. The first floor has two rectangular blocks, likewise flanking Kinsley Street, and measuring approximately 66 feet by 74 feet and 66 feet by 140 feet, respectively. The overhanging second level measures approximately 100 feet by 282 feet, and has a 43 foot by 68 foot alcove on the west side of the building situated over Kinsley Street.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 7

Page: 2

Exterior

The building's first (ground) floor has a mix of floor-to-ceiling windows and pre-cast concrete panels over concrete block on the façade (east elevation), and pre-cast concrete panels over concrete block on the elevations flanking Kinsley Street (Photograph 2, Photograph 3). The south elevation, recently exposed as a result of the demolition of the WTIC building (3 Constitution Plaza) is a wall of concrete block broken only by a large vent on its western side (Photograph 4). On the north side of Kinsley Street at the rear (west elevation) of the building there are also fixed floor-to-ceiling windows for two commercial retail spaces located in the northern section of the building (Photograph 5). Two rows of poured concrete columns faced with pre-cast concrete panels support the floors above the hotel's driveway (Photograph 6). The outer row consists of nine lozenge-shaped columns, spaced approximately 32 feet from the first floor façade of the building's southern block and 25 feet from the northern block, while the inner row consists of nine rectangular columns spaced approximately six-and-a-half feet from the façade of the southern block and engaged with the northern block.

The exposed elevations of the second level are concrete block faced with pre-cast concrete panels interrupted by a large rectangular window opening at the southern end of the building. (Photograph 7). An exception includes those elevations at the rear of the building flanking Kinsley Street, which are interrupted by vertical concrete louvers rather than windows (Photograph 5). These are repeated westward along the elevation, which houses parking garages on each side of the street. The window opening along the south end of the solid facade consists of a large window opening of floor-to-ceiling fixed-glass panels.

The Hotel America's tower is ten stories in height. It has a rectangular footprint, flat roof with simple one-foot concrete parapet, and rectangular two-story elevator penthouse with a flat roof. The tower's structural frame is a combination of steel and concrete, while the floors are poured concrete slab. The third (plaza level) floor is recessed from the plane of the building and consists of floor-to-ceiling glass window walls (Photograph 8). Poured concrete columns support the floors above. The southern end of building once extended 51 feet over an open-air poolside terrace, however the pool was closed and covered during the early 1980s and the terrace was enclosed with curved greenhouse-style windows. The interior space was eventually converted into a cocktail lounge (Photograph 9).

The waffle-like grid pattern of the fourth- through twelfth-floor exterior walls was created through the use of pre-cast concrete panels bolted to the concrete slabs (Photograph 10). The vertical frames of the grids alternate between poured concrete columns faced with pre-cast concrete panels, and hollow, non-load bearing columns formed by the arrangement of the concrete panels. The former help support the vertical load of the building while the latter house electrical and telephone wiring within the pre-cast concrete shell. Fourth- through twelfth-floor corner units cantilever beyond the plane of the north and south (side) elevations resulting in three-sided window bays, each with pre-cast concrete panel projections above (Photograph 11). Similar treatment on the west (rear) elevation provides a clear view of Constitution Plaza from the elevator

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 7 Page: 3

lobby of the fourth- through twelfth-floors. Windows throughout the upper floors measure approximately ten feet wide by six feet tall and include two fixed panels, two feet wide by six feet tall, flanking a five-foot by four-and-a-half-foot fixed central panel above a one-and-a-half-foot by five-foot hopper window (Photograph 12). In a number of the smaller units, however, the windows are vertically divided, with each unit having access to one-half of the window. In these cases the hoppers are half the size they are elsewhere.

Plaza-level landscaping includes 18 cylindrical concrete tree planters, seven-feet in diameter and five feet high, are arranged within rectangular beds and sunken courtyards on the southern end of the west side of the building. Various rectangular concrete planting beds are located on the northern end. There is a concrete terrace adjacent to the third-floor ballroom on the north side of the hotel, and a concrete pedestrian bridge providing access over Kinsley Street along the west side of the building (Photograph 13, Photograph 14). The area once occupied by the hotel pool has been replaced by a pedestrian walkway leading over Columbus Boulevard to the Hartford Steam Boiler Inspection and Insurance Company building (1981, 400 Columbus Boulevard).

Interior

The floors and walls of the basement of the Hotel America basement are poured concrete. The interior spaces are framed by concrete block. The basement of the southern section of the building houses mechanical and storage areas, as well as offices and locker rooms for the hotel's housekeeping and maintenance staff, while the northern sections is used solely as storage by the retail units located above.

The southern block of the building's first floor originally housed the hotel's central lobby, main desk, elevator lobby, concession stand, and other guest-side services in its eastern (front) half, while various hotel offices and service areas were located in the western (rear) half. Primary access to this portion of the building is provided from Columbus Boulevard by two revolving glass doors, one leading into the main lobby and one into the elevator lobby, as well as by two single glass doors, one leading into the main lobby and one into the main lobby south of the revolving door (Photograph 15). Three additional glass doors lead into an emergency stairwell located in the building's southwest corner. There is a steel and vinyl canopy as well as brass trim over the main lobby entrance. Similar trim can be found around the doors and windows of the primary entrances as well as throughout the elevator lobby, a reminder of the hotel's former splendor.

The main lobby has a white marble floor, plaster walls, and drop ceiling consisting of gypsum tiles faced with plaster (Photograph 16). There are large glass chandeliers located on the north and south sides of the lobby, each placed at the center of a detailed metal ceiling medallion (Photograph 17). The walls flanking the recessed concierge desk have large white marble panels and the ceiling above is tiled with square mirrors, one-foot on a side. The desk has a black marble surface and dark

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 7

Page: 4

wood veneer on the remaining surfaces. There is dark, floor-to-ceiling wood paneling at the rear of the concierge area. The office spaces at the rear of the block are divided by concrete block, or plaster applied to gypsum or metal lath. The floors of these spaces are carpeted, while wall and ceiling details are similar to the lobby. Ceiling material and wall coverings throughout are in various stages of deterioration due to neglect.

The first level of the hotel's northern block is divided into three narrow commercial units, oriented north-to-south, each comprising one-third of the total square footage of the first floor. Access to the eastern unit is provided by a single glass entry door at the front of the building, while access to the remaining units is located in a recessed entry on the south side of the block along Kinsley Street. Interior finishes have largely been removed and interior details consists of poured concrete floor and metal lath partition walls.

Stairs ascending from the first floor of the southern block have poured concrete stringers, white marble treads, and a brass balustrade with simple wood rail (Photograph 18). This pattern is repeated up to the fourth floor, whereupon they are replaced by solid concrete stairs with iron balustrades and rails (Photograph 19). On the second floor the stairs lead to a carpeted lobby with two elevators opposite, and another adjacent to the west. To the east, at the front of the building, is the hotel's former restaurant, the Rib Room (Photograph 20). The large open space has a poured concrete floor, brick-faced walls and columns, and painted non-load bearing wood beams above. The carpeting has been removed. At the southern end of the space is a sunken cocktail lounge with wood floor and concrete block walls faced with plaster and wallpaper. At the rear of the building is a large conference room with wood floor, dark wood cabinets along its eastern wall, and plaster ceiling above. North of the conference room, and connected to the elevator lobby, is the hotel's former coffee shop. Between the restaurant and conference space are men's and women's restrooms, various storage and mechanical rooms, as well as rear service stairs leading to the lower level. The remainder of the building north of the restaurant consists of the hotel's kitchen and related storage areas, as well as an employee dining room and restaurant offices. These have tile floors, concrete block walls, and painted concrete ceilings. A long central corridor divides the space with the kitchen, dining room, and offices on the east side of the hall and storage areas on the west (Photograph 21). Much of the original stainless steel kitchen appliances and refrigeration units remain in situ.

The third-floor elevator lobby has a pair of glass doors leading onto the main plaza at its western end and leads through a glass vestibule into a large central lobby on its eastern side (Photograph 22). A space north of the lobby consists of a large multi-use rental hall (Photograph 23). This has carpeted floors, wallpapered walls, and a drop ceiling. A row of four lozenge-shaped poured concrete columns faced with pre-cast concrete panels run down the center of the space. Window walls run the length of the east and west elevations. Arcaded, non-load bearing walls have been added to the space, these situated approximately one foot from the exterior walls along the east and west elevations (Photograph 24). Three sets of glass double doors provide access from the hall onto the walkway over Kinsley Street. A row of six lozenge-shaped poured concrete columns faced with pre-cast concrete panels run the length of the walkway and support the floors above (Photograph 14).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 7 Pag

Page: 5

There is a metal railing with square balusters and rail along the edge of the pedestrian bridge and a covered terrace at the northern end of the building (Photograph 13). As noted, the large room at the southern end of the third floor was once the location of the hotel's outdoor pool and pool terrace. The pool was closed and the terrace enclosed when the space was converted into a cocktail lounge during the early 1980s (Photograph 25). The enclosure consists of arched glass panels along the south and west elevations and fixed floor-to-ceiling windows along the east side of the building. The lounge has a partially raised wood and carpeted floor, wallpapered walls, and drop ceiling.

Hotel guest rooms are located on the fourth through twelfth floors, all of which largely identical in plan. A central corridor runs the length of the building with guest rooms located on each side (Photograph 26). Every floor has 17 single rooms on the east side of the hall, 16 singles on the west side, and a two-room suite located at the southern end of the building. The only exception to the plan is the twelfth-floor Presidential Suite, which has three, rather than two rooms. This reduces the number of rooms on the west side of the twelfth-floor corridor to 15. The Presidential suite consists of two bedrooms, a large living room, two bathrooms, and a central foyer. The two rooms at the northern end of the corridors can be adjoined to form a double room with two bathrooms (Photograph 27). Rooms on the west side of the hall, identified as "studio singles," are slightly smaller than those opposite. The studio singles are an average of nine-and-a-half to ten feet wide by 13 feet deep, while the standard rooms average approximately 13 feet wide by 16 feet deep. Interior details of the corridor and guest rooms include carpeted floors, vinyl wall coverings, and painted cement ceilings. The bathrooms have tile floors, tile and vinyl wall coverings, marble countertops, and painted concrete ceilings (Photograph 28).

The majority of the hotel's original architectural details remain intact, however a number of the interior spaces have experienced superficial alterations. These include the addition of carpeting, crown molding, and new lighting fixtures in the main lobby; aforementioned alterations to the pool terrace; and the application of new wallpaper throughout the building. The interior spaces are in various stages of disrepair and much of the original carpeting has been removed.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 1

Significance: Hotel America

Summary

The Hotel America, located in Hartford, Connecticut, is significant because of the critical role the building played as a unique, yet central component of Hartford's signature downtown urban renewal project, Constitution Plaza (Criterion A). Drafting of plans for the Front-Market Project, as Constitution Plaza was originally referred, began in 1953 and effectively drew to a close upon completion of the hotel's construction - after several delays - in April 1964 (Criteria Exception G). The hotel was added as an integral element of plans for Constitution Plaza in March 1958, while the project was still in its formative stages, and its groundbreaking in November 1961 was heralded as a critical moment in the city's redevelopment efforts. The Hotel America building was operated by a series of national hotel chains between 1964 and 1994, at which point it was sold to the Maharishi Mahesh Yogi, former spiritual guru to the Beatles and notable real estate baron. Never redeveloped, the building represents a fine example of urban renewal-era Modernist commercial architecture, one of a limited number of examples in downtown Hartford (Criterion C). The building was designed by the nationally-recognized firm of Curtis and Davis (1947-1978), a partnership with a notable domestic and international portfolio including the AIA Honor Award-winning Thomy Lafon School in New Orleans (1954), the United States Embassy in Saigon, Vietnam (1955-1966), the Louisiana State Penitentiary at Angola (1956), the New Orleans Public Library in Louisiana (1958), Pittsburgh's IBM Building (1961-1963), the Louisiana Superdome in New Orleans (1967), the Steglitz Medical Center in Berlin, Germany (1968), the Rivergate Convention Center in New Orleans (1968), and the James Forrestal Building, originally the home of the United States Department of Defense in Washington D.C. (1969). In addition, the Hotel America is notable for three technological aspects of its design. The massive steel trusses which support the section of the hotel spanning Kinsley Street were, at the time, the largest steel members ever implemented in the construction of a building in Connecticut, its heating and cooling system was included as part of the first in the world to be supplied by a central plant providing these services in combination to a network of buildings, and finally, hotel's accommodations featured independent thermostats in every room, a very early application of this technology.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 2

Historical Significance

Hartford Plans

By the middle of the nineteenth century, Hartford had evolved into a prominent industrial and financial entity. This business boom, however, did not come without its costs. Economic expansion and increased immigration drastically re-shaped Hartford's physical and social environments.

Goaded forward by increased congestion, blighted properties, and the deplorable living conditions that often accompanied them, Hartford embraced the ideals of the city planning movement just after the turn of the century. Hartford was one of the first, if not the first, cities in the country to have a formal government planning entity extensively involved in aspects of development. On March 26, 1907, an amendment to the charter of Hartford was approved which incorporated an official Commission on the City Plan. Just two months later, on May 17, 1907, the commission created a sub-committee whose responsibility it was, "to investigate and report upon the availability of employing an expert or experts to assist the commission in the preparation of a comprehensive plan and report on the future development of the city of Hartford." On October 20, 1908, the sub-committee moved to contract the New York architectural firm of Carrère and Hastings to design a comprehensive development plan which reform-minded residents hoped would make Hartford more efficient and aesthetically pleasing, while simultaneously instilling a sense of community identity and obligation via sentiments of civic pride.¹

While the Carrère and Hastings survey, completed in 1912, was never formally applied, the simple fact that it was conducted is evidence of the belief held by Hartford officials that comprehensive planning efforts could have significant positive impacts on the life of urban residents and businesses. Despite these opinions, however, those plans which the Planning Commission completed, and in some cases applied, over the course of the following decades were smaller in scale and far less ambitious than the Carrère and Hastings survey. Referencing these projects, a 1955 report presented by the Commission on the City Plan noted that, "Some dealt with streets, others with recreation, and some were schemes for special kinds of civic improvements." The report continued, stating that, "Many of these were good plans and they accomplished much, but their usefulness was limited because they dealt separately and unrelatedly with the various physical elements which go together to make up the city's life." In comparison, the 1955 report called for a comprehensive redesign of certain critical areas within the city. Known as the "General Plan," the 1955 report became the foundation of urban renewal-era city planning in Hartford.²

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 3

The General Plan

Hartford city planners cited the need for a comprehensive redesign and redevelopment of the city's downtown district as early as the mid-1930s. Such calls were intensified in the aftermath of the Second World War. The passing of landmark pieces of legislation, including the Connecticut Redevelopment Act of 1945, and Title I of the U.S. Housing Act, also referred to as the Federal Housing Act of 1949, provided the authority and financing for slum clearance, while simultaneously facilitating urban renewal and the construction of public housing. The Hartford City Council reacted to the aforementioned legislation on April 24, 1950 by establishing the Hartford Redevelopment Agency, a commission responsible for coordinating with the Federal Housing and Home Finance Agency in efforts to rid the city of blight, increase commercial investment in the central city, increase the stocks of quality housing, and to counter the forces of suburbanization.³

A critical component of the Connecticut Redevelopment Act was to provide, "the means for rebuilding slum areas beyond hope of redemption otherwise." Under the Housing Act of 1949 Hartford would receive two dollars for every dollar the city invested in slum clearance and as of late May 1950, the Hartford Redevelopment Agency already had \$360,000 of an initial \$500,000 request earmarked at the Federal level, with additional requests anticipated. Target areas were identified and prioritized by the Boston firm of Adams, Howard and Greely, planners hired to study how redevelopment plans might coalesce with proposed interstate expressway development through the center of Hartford. Of the sections of the city highlighted for slum clearance, Hartford's East Side neighborhood, centered along Front Street, between Talcott and State Streets, was identified as being "of primary importance." Justification for targeting the East Side ranged from the area's mix of residential and business uses, viewed at the time as an underutilization of its commercial potential to blight resulting from the seasonal floods that periodically impacted Hartford before comprehensive flood control systems were constructed during the late 1930s and early 1940s. Arguments also highlighted the area's potential ability to draw private developers due to its proximity to the central business district.⁴

While the Hartford Redevelopment Agency agreed with the Boston firm's findings and immediately moved forward with efforts to clear the East Side, it was not until three years later, in June 1953, that preliminary plans for one of the state's first wide-ranging urban renewal efforts, Hartford's Front-Market Project, were submitted to the Common Council for review.⁵ Furthermore, it was an additional two years before these plans were included in a formal planning document. Known as "The Preliminary General Plan of Hartford," or the "General Plan," Hartford's Commission on the City Plan described this document as the first truly comprehensive planning document in the city's history. The issues addressed by the General Plan ranged from land use and traffic flow, to schools, recreation, population density and distribution, housing, community services, and, unsurprisingly, slum clearance. The plan described East Side redevelopment as the city's, "top priority for study and action" and provided four key points as validation of the project. An outline provided by the *Hartford Courant* summarized that:

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 4

- (1) The redevelopment of the Front-Market Street area for retail shopping, off-street parking and office use clears a predominantly residential, deteriorated and substandard area surrounded by commercial uses and permits nonresidential uses appropriate to downtown Hartford.
- (2) The new, modern retail space will strengthen and increase total downtown retail activity and will, thereby, help preserve the economic life of Hartford.
- (3) The new street pattern and increase in parking spaces will facilitate the flow of traffic in this section of the city.
- (4) The redevelopment of the area will strengthen the city's tax structure through the increase of taxable values in and adjacent to the project area.⁶

Continually debated and discussed over the course of the following year, finalized plans for the Front-Market Project were presented to, and approved by, the Hartford Common Council in August 1956. On November 6, 1956 Hartford residents voted to approve the \$800,000 in bonds needed to fund the project at the local level. The final vote was 35,385 in favor, to 6,359 opposed.⁷

As could be expected of any plan that involved clearing a 10.8-acre swath of a central city, delays in moving forward on the Front-Market project had been, and would continue to be, the consequence of a variety of obstacles. These ranged from challenges to the constitutionality of powers established by the Connecticut Redevelopment Act regarding the use of eminent domain as a slum clearing tool, to the substantial task presented by the need to relocate displaced residents of the soon-to-beleveled East Side neighborhood. By the time the final plans were received by the Common Council there were 89 structures, housing over 100 small businesses and a total of 276 residential units, within the Front Street project area. These buildings were an assortment of mixed-use and commercial in character, while only one was entirely residential. Much of the Hartford Redevelopment Agency's validation for demolishing the aforementioned structures was rooted in their age and allegedly deteriorated condition. It was noted that, "Only 16 buildings in the area were built within the past 36 years," a perhaps subtle, yet deliberate commentary on the implied inferiority of these older structures. Of those remaining, 25 were between 36 and 57 years old, while 48, almost 54 percent of the total, were erected in 1899 or earlier. Of the 45 residential or mixed-use buildings, 30 had been classified by the Hartford Health Department as sub-standard, while 26 of the total 44 non-residential structures received similar ratings.⁸

The aforementioned findings caused the Hartford Redevelopment Agency to state that, "The project area is found to be deteriorated, sub-standard and detrimental to the health, safety, morals and welfare of the community." The neighborhood, predominantly Italian-American since the turn of the century, housed 234 families and 184 single individuals, 77.8 percent of which living without private bathroom facilities, and 39.4 percent without running water. In order for redevelopment to begin all of these residents would have to be moved and the buildings cleared, an endeavor with a projected cumulative price tag of \$4,909,500. Of this total, Hartford would be responsible for \$762,000 after the sale and rental values of recovered land, approximately \$2,459,000, were collected.⁹

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 5

The Front-Market project received official Federal approval in March 1957 and property acquisition, as well as the relocation of residents, began in April. By August of that year, representatives of the Hartford Redevelopment Agency were confident that they would hold the rights to all of the property in the redevelopment area by January 1, 1958, although a few properties would have to be acquired by condemnation proceedings rather than purchase as not all residents were cooperative with efforts to clear the neighborhood. At this point the agency opened the project to bids from potential developers. Immediate interest in the Front-Market Project came from two internationally-renowned New York development companies, Webb and Knapp, and Hageman and Harris Co., the latter the builders of Rockefeller Center. These firms were soon joined by another internationally-known developer, the Hartford-based F.H. McGraw and Company. The initial McGraw proposal, announced in the first week of March 1958, included a plaza-type, mixed-use development consisting of three sixteen-story buildings, as well as a \$4 million domed sports and exhibition center capable of seating 9,000 persons. A week later, the company further developed their mixed-use proposal, at that point adding a 16-story hotel – similar in design to that proposed for the complex's 16-story office buildings – linked to the latter by a retail shopping plaza. This unique and ambitious design eventually won McGraw the contract to develop the Front-Market project area.¹⁰

In September 1958, F.H. McGraw and Company hired nationally renowned architect, Charles DuBose, as the master architect of the Front-Market Street Redevelopment Project. DuBose had been educated at the University of Pennsylvania and studied at the Fontainebleau School of Fine Arts in Paris before taking up a position at the Newark architectural firm of Frank Grad & Sons where he designed "many outstanding commercial and institutional buildings." From March 1956 to September 1958, DuBose served as vice-president of the F.H. McGraw and Company, in which role he managed the firm's Canadian operations in Toronto and Montreal. Upon his selection to draft the plans for the Front-Market Street project, the *Hartford Courant* noted that DuBose "has participated in the design of more than \$200 million worth of new buildings in this country and abroad." Among these were the Monmouth Park racetrack in New Jersey and the Bush Manufacturing Company factory in West Hartford, Connecticut. In his new position as an independent architect working on the Front-Market Street project, DuBose was "responsible for the architectural integrity of the overall project," while other architectural and engineering firms would be called upon to design individual components of the McGraw plan.¹¹

Constitution Plaza

Demolition of properties within the Front Street neighborhood began in February 1958; however, the project quickly stalled as neither the city, nor F.H. McGraw and Company, could get critical major tenants to commit to the project. Further delays resulted from the McGraw Company's inability to secure financing to begin construction. At the time, it appeared that the same forces which had lured the Connecticut General Insurance Company (now CIGNA) and the Fuller Brush Company to

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 6

the suburbs, moves that cost Hartford upwards of 5,000 jobs, might in turn spell doom for the city's premier urban renewal effort. Fortunate for proponents, however, the project's salvation came in February 1959.¹²

Redevelopment of Hartford's East Side neighborhood gained substantial momentum following the Travelers Broadcasting Service Corporation's (WTIC) announcement in February 1959 that they intended to become the first tenant in the Front-Market project area. Plans arranged between WTIC and the McGraw company included the construction of a fivestory, \$2 million radio and television center located at the northwest corner of State and Front Streets. Speaking of the move, Hartford Mayor James H. Kinsella praised WTIC, stating that, "their farsighted and progressive step should serve as an example to business and industry in the rest of Greater Hartford, of the faith and confidence so aptly demonstrated in the future of downtown Hartford."¹³

It appears that the example was well set as two additional major tenants confirmed plans to relocate in the Front-Market project area by June 1959. The first, the Connecticut Bank and Trust Company, one of the two largest banks in the state at the time, announced that they would be moving their main offices into nine floors of a proposed 16-story, \$6.5 million skyscraper at the northeast corner of State and Market Streets (now One Constitution Plaza). Company spokesmen stated that they planned to occupy the building by the spring of 1961 and that the bank would make full accommodations to the needs of motorists, a central component of urban renewal efforts and the Front-Market project. Nods to motorists included indoor customer and tenant parking located under the elevated building with indoor access to the banking floor and offices, as well as drive-in teller windows accessible via a vehicular passage through the building.¹⁴

The next significant announcement came from the Phoenix Mutual Insurance Company, an institution based in Hartford since 1851. On June 15, 1959 the company announced that after much deliberation, and nearly two years of talks with the city, it not only intended to put off plans to move out of Hartford, but also looked to develop a 3.6-acre site south of State Street, which had been proposed for inclusion in the Front-Market redevelopment area as early as January 1958. Eventually designed by the firm of Harrison and Abramovitz, and dedicated on December 15, 1963, the new 14-story home of the Phoenix Mutual Insurance Company, affectionately known as the "The Boat Building" for its unique lenticular design, quickly established itself as an internationally outstanding example of Modernist architecture and an icon of the Hartford skyline.¹⁵

As had been expected by city officials and the developers, the Phoenix Mutual Insurance Company's confidence in East Side redevelopment efforts bolstered that of other prospective tenants. Renamed "Constitution Plaza" via a citywide competition in July 1959, the project continued to pick up steam during the second half of 1959. In August F.H. McGraw and Company announced that the Connecticut Bank and Trust building was almost at reserved capacity and that continued interest in the project might demand that three skyscrapers, rather than two, be constructed within the block bounded by State, Market, Talcott, and Front Streets. This opinion was largely encouraged by talks the company was about to conclude with a third potential major tenant, who at the time remained unnamed. The silence was broken, however, on August 26, 1959 when

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 7

the Hartford National Bank, second of the two largest banks in the state, confirmed their intentions of joining the project. The Hartford bank announced that it would be establishing an office, its fifth in Hartford, on the lower floors of a 16-story skyscraper to be built at the northeast corner of Market and Kinsley Streets (now 100 Constitution Plaza). Construction was planned to begin in the spring of 1960, and completed by summer of 1961. Like the offices occupied by the Connecticut Bank and Trust Company, the Hartford National Bank building would offer a full range of loan, deposit, and trust services, and would be completely outfitted with ample teller stations, a large desk and conference spaces, offices, a "ladies department," modern vault, and full accommodations for motorists, including extensive adjacent parking under the plaza and drive-in facilities.¹⁶

A further boon to the Constitution Plaza project was announced by the F.H. McGraw and Company in June 1960, whereupon it was made public that the internationally renowned landscape architecture and site-planning firm of Sasaki, Walker & Associates Watertown, Massachusetts had been chosen to collaborate with DuBose on the plaza's layout design and landscaping plan. It was noted that the involvement of the company headed by Hideo Sasaki, chairman of the department of landscape architecture at Harvard University's Graduate School of Design, would "assure Hartford one of the most beautiful and striking projects in the United States." Although portions of the project – most notably the sub-plaza garages – had been designed before Sasaki, Walker & Associates joined the design team, a close working arrangement was established between DuBose and the landscape architects in order to create the extensive landscape plan. While such collaboration was atypical, the results spoke for themselves. The landscape design for Constitution Plaza was universally praised, this culminating in an award of merit from the U.S. Urban Renewal Administration in 1964.¹⁷

Hotel America

The Hartford National Bank's commitment to Constitution Plaza still left one critical component of the project undetermined. While plans to include a multi-purpose coliseum as part of the plaza project had been put to rest by the City Plan Commission early in August 1959, the design for Constitution Plaza still called for another anchor building to be constructed. As noted, F.H. McGraw and Company had proposed plans to include a 16-story, 400-room luxury motor hotel as part of the project in mid-March 1958, and in August 1959 this intention was confirmed.¹⁸

By the time detailed plans and an occupant for the hotel were announced in September 1960, control of the Constitution Plaza project had passed from the delay-plagued and financially unreliable F.H. McGraw and Company, to a new corporation, Constitution Plaza, Inc., which had been organized and financed by the Travelers Insurance Company. The hotel, which was by then to be operated by the Hotel Corporation of America and called the "Hotel America," had been reduced to eight stories and 250 rooms. Rather than being located at the corner of Talcott and Front Streets a creative new design called for the building to be located in the heart of the plaza, where it would straddle Kinsley Street, parallel with Front Street. As

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 8

DuBose noted, the building was "oriented so that all guest rooms have a view either of the landscaped plaza to the west or of the Connecticut River valley to the east." In order to serve as a principal attraction for visitors, the hotel was to feature an outdoor garden restaurant, 40-seat coffee shop, cocktail lounge, the city's first outdoor hotel swimming pool, a 3,800 square foot ballroom (approximately 700 square feet larger than its primary competitor, the Statler-Hilton), and free parking provided in the plaza's underground lots. The design of the building was intended to allow it to break away from the plaza's other anchor structures, a task to be completed by the nationally-recognized New Orleans architectural firm of Curtis and Davis. Construction was forecast to begin early in 1961, with completion targeted for 1962. Estimates placed the total cost of construction and furnishing at \$5 million.¹⁹

At the time of its announcement concerning the construction of a Hotel America in Constitution Plaza, the Hotel Corporation of America was the nation's third largest hotel chain, behind only Statler Hilton and Sheraton. The company's decision to locate in Hartford was part of an aggressive New England expansion scheme in full swing at the time and the Constitution Plaza hotel was to be the chain's first Connecticut location. The unveiling of plans to include a hotel in the Constitution Plaza project in mid-1958 proved fortuitous for the Hotel Corporation of America, and its president, Roger P. Sonnabend, as earlier plans to open a 200-room luxury motor hotel along the Hartford stretch of the Wilbur Cross Highway (Connecticut Route 15) were dashed by a state highway department expansion project in July 1958. Sonnabend had promoted the chain's original plan, noting that, "The lodge should encourage use of Hartford as a convention city by providing deluxe accommodations close to downtown." Such utility was central to the company's proposal for the Constitution Plaza location and this, along with its creative design and copious amenities, helped the Hotel Corporation of America beat out four of the nation's leading hotel chains in an aggressive selection process conducted by Constitution Plaza, Inc.²⁰

The Hotel Corporation of America's decision to locate in Constitution Plaza was widely recognized as being a critical benefit to the project. While the involvement of WTIC, Connecticut Bank and Trust, Phoenix Mutual, and Hartford National Bank were crucial to the project's moving forward, the arrival of the Hotel Corporation of America, the first non-local tenant in the plaza, was a sign to other potential national firms that Constitution Plaza was getting off on the right foot. Speaking of the decision, Sonnabend stated that his company's move was highly influenced by the positive strides towards urban renewal that the project represented. Sonnabend noted that the city was one of the, "leading growth cities in New England, possibly in the country." He also commented that the Hotel Corporation of America was particularly proud of Curtis and Davis' plans for the hotel building, a design which he assured was "tailor-made for Hartford and Constitution Plaza."²¹

By the time construction on the Hotel America finally began in November 1961, plans for the building had once again been altered and the estimated completion date pushed back to March 1963. Almost identical to that visible today, the new design enlarged the hotel to 12 stories and 315 rooms, an increase that made it the third largest hotel in the city. While initial construction progressed smoothly, delays throughout the summer and fall of 1962 continued to push back Hotel America's opening. The 12-story concrete framework of the hotel was not topped out until February 1963 and supply issues related to

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 9

the delivery of the pre-cast concrete forms which would sheathe the building, thus giving it its white grill-work finish, slowed work through July 1963. Despite these setbacks, reservations for conference and guest rooms poured in. By September 1963, the Hotel Corporation of America announced that its conference facilities were booked solid until September 1965. Much of this business had been drummed up by the hotel's sales manager, Charles F. Popper, who had been hired in July 1962. Popper managed the company's temporary sales office in 100 Constitution Plaza which published a steady stream of advertising for meeting and conference facilities, as well as employment, in local publications.²²

Despite the steady stream of initial construction delays, the Hotel America opened its doors to great fanfare, and a helicopter-applied champagne christening, on April 16, 1964. Six years in planning stages, and three years under construction, the 190,000 square-foot hotel was lauded as a lynchpin in the Constitution Plaza project and its completion was celebrated as a major victory for urban renewal in Hartford. The *Hartford Courant* noted that, "The hotel is the last gleaming structure to rise on an area which only a few years ago was a city eyesore. Today seven major office and commercial buildings, handsomely landscaped with gardens and walkways, have transformed the dilapidated East Side into a breathtaking complex of concrete, steel and glass." The newspaper also called the building a, "new concept in hotel eminence," while the arts magazine *Show* described it as a "handsome" component of the "fabulous affair" that was the plaza project as a whole. A year after Constitution Plaza was completed, *Progressive Architecture* magazine looked back at the project stating that "Hotel America... with its boldly exposed grid of concrete and its recessed windows, stands out as a work of substance." The magazine praised the hotel's design, stating that it was "straightforward, serviceable, and good looking."²³

Post-Redevelopment

Such attractive and modern facilities made the Hotel America the perfect backdrop for Constitution Plaza's dedication ceremony, an event which took place on May 11, 1964. The festivities signaled the completion of the \$40 million redevelopment project, which was seen as a corner turned in Hartford's urban renewal efforts. Bottles of champagne were popped and local luminaries and politicians spoke optimistically of the impact that East Side redevelopment would have on the central city. To some degree the optimists were correct. Throughout the decade after its opening, the Hotel America served as a fashionable draw for a variety of social events, from poolside dances and concerts under the stars, to elaborate Thanksgiving, Christmas, and New Years parties hosted in the hotel's restaurant and ballrooms. Such vitality was clear evidence that the hotel fulfilled the needs of contemporary patrons. However, despite lofty expectations and a sparkling veneer of early success, critics cited a specific need unfulfilled by the plaza at the time of its dedication, which they claimed would spell doom for its long-term sustainability. The *Hartford Courant* summarized the opinions of Robert C. Weaver,

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 10

administrator of the Federal Housing and Home Finance Agency, and chief speaker at the dedication ceremony, which addressed this issue. The *Courant* noted,

As Dr. Weaver said in the main luncheon speech, the downtown decay now replaced with strong, fresh life came not from lack of wares in the old city, but lack of people. He stressed the need for more housing in the city, as well as for centers of management, culture, research, and medical and other facilities. All these, on top of top of today's spectacular achievement, will make Hartford a growing nerve center of New England.²⁴

Regardless of a general degree of consensus regarding the potential benefits of the Front-Market project, numerous critics had stepped forward as early as August 1958 to voice concerns that the plaza was neither adequately linked to surrounding streets and businesses, nor did it sufficiently incorporate nighttime uses. An evaluation of the city's planning efforts, conducted by the Baltimore, Maryland firm of Rogers, Taliafferro & Lamb in 1958, argued that, "Daily 16-hour use of the central district will spell salvation." This, they noted, "Will mean new hotels, theaters and a large multi-purpose auditorium together with expanded retail shopping facilities offering a chance for evening window shopping." Such was the company's specific intention when F.H. McGraw and Company originally announced their plan to include a hotel as part of the Front-Market project. Furthermore, the hotel was deliberately sited adjacent to plaza-level shopping facilities in order that it might function as a major draw for potential visitors, particularly those conducting affairs with the plaza's major business tenants.²⁵

Despite this accommodation, however, a review of finalized plans conducted by Hartford's City Plan and Fine Arts Commissions in July 1959, found that serious shortfalls remained regarding the design of plaza and its connections to other parts of downtown. A joint review board noted that, "The project area needs to be better related to surrounding streets, business and commercial areas," that, "Consideration should be given to lowering the height of the plaza if possible to properly tie it in with ground level and pedestrian walkways," and that, "There should be a visual tie between the plaza and Main Street, preferably through malls or widened streets." Unfortunately, as editorials from the *Hartford Courant* dating to the late 1970s show, such design accommodations and balance of use were never truly established as part of urban renewal efforts in downtown Hartford. Responding to challenges that those involved in the planning of Constitution Plaza had failed, James H. Kinsella, Hartford probate judge and Mayor of Hartford during the heart of Constitution Plaza's development, emphasized that mixed-use development in downtown Hartford had always been viewed as critical to the project, as well as other attempts to inject life into the city. He noted that, "This grand project was never designed to exist in isolated splendor. First the plaza, then the housing." Even then, however, fourteen years after the Hotel America had been completed and its success established, the full-time housing needs of downtown Hartford had yet to be adequately addressed.²⁶

The failure on the part of the Travelers Insurance Company, via Constitution Plaza Inc., to provide housing – and the round-the-clock stimulus and patronage that accompanies it – resulted in Constitution Plaza's utility being largely limited to office use and business hours. Although the plaza's hotel provided a degree of nighttime vitality to the area's

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 11

shops and restaurants, the project lacked the connections to downtown shops and restaurants that planners promised would enliven the area.²⁷ Considering this fact, it might be surprising to some that the plaza's hotel continued to thrive in the bubble as long as it did. The Hotel Corporation of America operated the business, first as the Hotel America, and then as the "Sonesta Hotel" from 1964 until 1983. At this point, a dip in the hotel industry, caused by economic recession, forced the company to sell the building to the Colonial Realty Company, who renamed it the "Summit Hotel." This venture lasted seven years before Colonial Realty collapsed, upon which time the hotel was acquired by Taiwanese investors who reopened it as the Clarion Hotel. This entity survived just fifteen months.²⁸

Perhaps the strangest twist in the history of the former Hotel America building came in March 1995, when the building was sold to the Maharishi Mahesh Yogi, former spiritual guru to the Beatles, for \$1.5 million. The Maharishi's initial plans for the building were unclear and, as such, caused a significant degree of concern on the part of Hartford officials who at the time looked to the vacant property as a valuable potential tool in renewed redevelopment efforts for downtown Hartford. Rumored applications for the building, one of ten hotels owned by Maharishi-affiliated enterprises around the country, ranged from its being reopened as a hotel, the "Heaven on Earth Inn," to its conversion as a Vedic meditation center or university. Despite the Maharishi's financial clout, which included commercial and real estate holdings valued at anywhere between \$3.6 and \$5 billion, and including 25 American hotels in 2003, as well as his plans to open transcendental meditation facilities in every state, no moves were ever taken to restore the Hotel America to its former grandeur and it remains vacant to this day.²⁹

Architectural Significance

The Building

The Hotel America is significant as a well-preserved and representative example of urban renewal-era Modernist architecture and as one of the few buildings of this style to be erected in downtown Hartford during this period. Designed as a central component of the award-winning Constitution Plaza project, the building stands harmoniously among the skyscrapers that encircle the central courtyard of the multi-level complex, thus helping to create the placid escape from the central city that the plaza designers envisioned. Simultaneously, however, the hotel is a unique and separate design notable for its geometric surface textures and deep-set window openings. Unlike Constitution Plaza's other anchor buildings, which are typical of those often classified as the Late Modern style, the Hotel America demonstrates Meisian, New Formalism , and Brutalist influences distinct from those which inspired the flat rectangular forms and glass curtain walls employed in the design of One and 100 Constitution Plaza. Designed by the New Orleans-based partnership of Nathaniel Cortland Curtis Jr. (1917-1997) and Arthur Quentin Davis (1920-), the building is additionally significant as an extant example of this internationally-recognized firm.³⁰

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 12

As American architecture gradually broke free from the dominance of Bauhaus-style European Modernism, popularized by Walter Gropius (1883-1969) and Ludwig Mies van der Rohe (1886-1969), during the mid-to-late 1950s, new experimental building forms became increasingly popular. Another form popular during this movement was the façadefocused New Formalism typified by freestanding blocks, almost always with symmetrical elevations, level skylines, and smooth wall surfaces. The form's classical inspiration is visible in the regularity and precision of exterior features. This can be seen in Curtis and Davis's nationally recognized design for the New Orleans Public Library (1958). In the Hotel America such influences can be seen in the building's rectangular tower and grid-like shell of pre-cast concrete panels. These give the building the verticality and symmetrical aesthetic that were characteristic of the style.

Also increasingly applied during this period, however, was the style eventually dubbed Brutalist. Initially organized as a design ethic, rather than aesthetic, the early Brutalists rejected the repetitive "white boxes" that their contemporaries were allegedly producing during the early 1950s and instead sought a return to what they saw as the true principles of International style, this visible in works from the 1920s and 1930s. Core components of the Brutalist movement included an emphasis on the virtues of undisguised and uninhibited materials, as well as an indifference to Taste. In the United States the style largely came to be defined by the use of concrete, either left in its plain state or artificially roughened by shaping or tooling. In the Hotel America this is achieved through the application of coarsely textured pre-cast concrete panels to the building's exterior.

Following the aforementioned architectural developments, it can be argued that Curtis and Davis's design for the Hotel America building is neither a dated adherent to the International style, nor a highly experimental New Formalism or Brutalist form. As is so typical in the field, the architects' vision for the hotel resulted in an eclectic aesthetic inspired by an amalgam of influences. The building displays Meisian and New Formalism influences in its exposed structural concrete frame, regular and precise grid-like concrete and glass exterior, and recessed ground and plaza-story walls set back behind outer piers of poured concrete. The application of coarse pre-cast concrete panels, however, results in a weight and texture typical of Brutalist designs. The building's mass, as well as the deep-set and shadowy character of its window openings, is certainly Brutalist in its inspiration, and in balancing this with New Formalism features the architects' created a design that creatively drew from all of the aforementioned styles without strictly adhering to any one pre-established template. The effect adds to the architectural diversity of Constitution Plaza and affirms the Hotel America as one of its preeminent structures.

The Architects

As noted, the Hotel America building was designed by the New Orleans-based firm of Curtis and Davis in 1961. The partnership was formed between Nathaniel Cortland Curtis Jr. and Arthur Quentin Davis in 1947, and lasted until 1978 when Curtis left the firm to pursue an independent practice. The architects graduated from Tulane University, Curtis in 1941 and

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8 Page: 13

Davis in 1942. After graduation, Curtis took up practice in New Orleans, while Davis went on to Detroit where he worked in the firm of Albert Kahn (1869-1942). After a brief stay in Detroit, Davis returned to New Orleans whereupon he enlisted in the United States Navy. Before being shipped to serve in the Pacific Theater, Davis' naval service during World War II included a stint in the Department of Ship Camouflage, based in Washington, D.C., where he was personally responsible for the paint scheme designed for dozens of vessels, those most notable being the U.S.S Missouri, "Mighty Mo", the Iowa-Class battleship upon which the Japanese signed the official Instrument of Surrender on September 2, 1945. After the war, Davis applied to study under Walter Gropius (1883-1969), who had recently established himself at Harvard University.³¹

One of only 12 students – six American and six international – to be accepted into Gropius' first master's course at Harvard, Davis was instructed by such notable architects as Hugh Stubbins, Chip Harkness, Walter Wagner, Marcel Breuer, Catherine Bauer, and Pietro Belluschi; and alongside future greats including Paul Rudolph and I.M. Pei. Davis received his Masters in Architecture in 1946, whereupon he took a job in the office of Eero Saarinen in Bloomfield Hills, Michigan. Despite the promise and potential that accompanied a position in Saarinen's office, Davis' stay with the prestigious architect lasted just nine months. Early in 1947, Davis received an unexpected letter from Curtis proposing that the two form their own architectural practice. Despite the risks, Davis agreed.³²

The collaboration between the two Tulane graduates was established with the purpose of designing structures characterized by modern aesthetics and demonstrating the use of the most advanced technologies and materials available. Such an approach was risky in the South – and particularly in New Orleans – at the time as there was a strong predilection for traditional design. Despite this fact, Curtis and Davis slowly established themselves as experimental, yet talented architects capable of creating modern designs that fit well within most any environment. While the firm's commissions were initially limited to projects within the State of Louisiana, by the mid-1960s they maintained offices in New York City, Los Angeles, London, England and Berlin, Germany, and retained a total of over forty employees.³³

The firm's most notable commissions, both domestic and international, include the AIA Honor Award-winning Thomy Lafon School in New Orleans (1954), the United States Embassy in Saigon, Vietnam (1955-1966), the Louisiana State Penitentiary at Angola (1956), Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania's IBM Building (1961-1963), the Louisiana Superdome in New Orleans (1967), the Steglitz Medical Center in Berlin, Germany (1968), the Rivergate Convention Center in New Orleans (1968), and the James Forrestal Building, originally the home of the United States Department of Defense in Washington D.C. (1969). These designs solicited a variety of praise and, like the Hotel America building, demonstrated the firm's skillful ability to manipulate the materials they chose to work with. A particularly excellent example of the engineering prowess of Curtis and Davis's includes the IBM Building, which *Progressive Architecture* called in September 1962, "One of the most unique office structures to be designed since plans for the United Nations Secretariat tower were completed in the late 1940s." The architects' use of an exterior load-bearing, steel truss-frame wall anchored to just eight points at ground level was revolutionary and daring, as well as visually striking.³⁴

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 14

While Curtis and Davis went on to design the significant structures mentioned above, the partnership's early success was driven by a series of notable hotel commissions. The first of these followed the successful design of one of the firm's earliest projects, a swimming pool for the son of notable real estate developer and hotelier, Edgar Stern, Sr.. Being impressed with the design of the meandering pool tucked within a wooded landscape of old-growth trees, Stern engaged Curtis and Davis to prepare a design for a luxury hotel to be located on the former site of the historic St. Louis Hotel, in New Orleans' French Quarter, in 1957. The success of the pair's vision for the Royal Orleans Hotel led to other commissions with Stern, including the Stanford Court Hotel in San Francisco, a condominium village in Park City Utah, and an oil field housing community in Huntington Beach, California; as well as additional hotel commissions in New Orleans for the Marriot and Hyatt chains.

The design for the Royal Orleans Hotel also caught the eye of Roger Sonnabend, of the Hotel Corporation of America, who employed Curtis and Davis to prepare designs for the chain's Hotel America building in Hartford, Connecticut in 1961. Davis noted that, "One of the greatest compliments that an architect can receive is that the client will come back to him for a repeat commission," and such was the case with Sonnabend. After designing their Constitution Plaza location, Curtis and Davis went on to design additional buildings for the Hotel Corporation of America during the mid-1960s, including hotels in New Orleans; London, England; Hamburg, Germany; and alongside the historic St. Andrews golf course in St. Andrews, Scotland.³⁵

The aesthetic of Curtis and Davis's Hartford Hotel America was similar to that which the firm applied in the scheme for their IBM Building; however, in designing the former the architects did not fully employ the exterior truss-frame principle for which the structure was so widely acclaimed. Rather they opted for a more traditional post-and-beam structural core sheathed in precast concrete forms which give the building the appearance of having truss-frame shell. While the Hotel America might not be considered one of the firm's most daring commissions, the creative visual created by the application of precast concrete frames around the building's fenestration certainly allows the building to stand out among its neighbors.

The firm's penchant for audacity, however, is well illustrated in their plans for the Rivergate Convention Center and the Louisiana Superdome. The former's 225-foot single-span concrete shell roof is thought to be the longest pre-stressed, post-tensioned example then in existence, while the latter's 680-foot clear-space steel dome was the largest in the world at the time of its completion. Over the duration of their 31-year partnership, Curtis and Davis designed over 400 buildings on four continents, for which they received over 100 architectural awards. That fact that such a notable independent firm was hired to prepare plans for the Hotel America speaks volumes both to the important position that the building held in the overall concept and aspirations for Constitution Plaza, and to the talent that Roger Sonnabend saw in the firm's work. Furthermore, it makes the building a nationally-significant example of Modernist architecture designed by a prominent international firm.³⁶

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 15

Technology

In addition to being a unique and critical component of the Constitution Plaza project, as well as a notable architectural design, the Hotel America building is also significant for several technological characteristics which further add to its historical value. The first was necessitated by requirements that the building span Kinsley Street without impeding local automobile and truck traffic. As such, Curtis and Davis presented a challenging plan based on the inclusion of three massive steel trusses that would support the structure as it extended over the shop-lined thoroughfare. Such demands required the largest steel members ever erected for a building in Connecticut at the time, each of the three beams measuring 76 feet long, 12 feet high, and weighing 103 tons. The record-setting trusses had to be spliced together with 2,500 steel bolts before being raised into place, 30 feet above street level, by enormous cranes. Manufactured by Bethlehem Fabricators, Inc. of Bethlehem, Pennsylvania, the spans were assembled by National Steel Fabricators of Newington, Connecticut, primary steel and ironwork subcontractors for the Constitution Plaza Project. Albert Krasnow, president of National Steel, cited the design for the Hotel America and the implementation of the massive steel spans as the, "first use of air space in Hartford," a city where he noted that, "ground space is at a premium."³⁷

The second technological advancement to which the Hotel America building was intricately connected was the successful construction of the world's first central station combined heating and cooling plant. Designed, built, and operated by the Hartford Gas Company, the \$4.5 million plant opened in June 1962 for the purpose of satisfying the heating and air conditioning needs of ten of downtown Hartford's most important and technologically-advanced structures, including the Hotel America, WTIC Building, Connecticut Bank and Trust Building, 100 Constitution Plaza, Phoenix Mutual Life Insurance Company, Bushnell Plaza, and a number of buildings operated by the Travelers Insurance Company. The groundbreaking system consisted of nearly four miles of service pipeline; three steam boilers, each with a generation capacity of 75,000 pounds per hour; and five centrifugal refrigeration machines, which in combination were rated at 11,500 tons of cooling capacity. At the time, the *Hartford Courant* noted that the latter would, "be equal to 11,500 window air conditioners, or would supply 368 million ice cubes to cool your drinks, or would fill more than 316 railroad boxcars, or make a one foot square column of ice 75 miles into space."³⁸

Compared with individual ownership of isolated heating and cooling systems, the benefits of the advanced system included lower operation costs; savings in building space due to the absence of boilers, refrigeration equipment, chimneys, and cooling towers; as well as reduced operating noise and the elimination of mist and smoke nuisances. These permitted for, "more attractive architectural design," as well as reduced accumulation of dirt and grime in Hartford's downtown district. The system was also compatible with building's third technological advancement of significance, this being the inclusion of independent thermostats in each guestroom, a rare amenity at the time. Commenting on the Hartford Gas Company's heating and cooling system the *Courant* noted it exemplified, "The world of tomorrow in Hartford today." Considering the importance

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 16

that was placed upon downtown redevelopment efforts regarding the city's future, it is perhaps fitting that this technological breakthrough should be so central to the design and operation of the Hotel America.³⁹

¹ Peter C. Baldwin, Domesticating the Street: The Reform of Public Space in Hartford, 1850-1930, (Columbus: Ohio State University Press, 1999), 202; "Real Estate is Reviving," Hartford Courant, September 6, 1911, 7; City of Hartford Commission on the City Plan, The Preliminary General Plan of Hartford (Hartford, 1955), 5; First Annual Report of the Commission on the City Plan to the Mayor and Court of Common Council of the city of Hartford, Conn., for the Year Ending March 31, 1908 (Hartford: Case, Lockwood and Brainard, 1908), 5; Second Annual Report of the Commission on the City Plan to the Mayor and Court of Common Council of the city of Hartford, Conn., for the Year Ending March 31, 1909 (Hartford: Case, Lockwood and Brainard, 1909), 5; First Annual Report of the Commission on the City Plan to the Mayor and Court of Common Council of the city of Hartford, Conn., for the Year Ending March 31, 1908 (Hartford: Case, Lockwood and Brainard, 1908), 7.

² City of Hartford Commission on the City Plan, The Preliminary General Plan of Hartford (Hartford, 1955), 5.

³ "Redevelopment Agency In Test Suit Over Laws," Hartford Courant, August 21, 1953, pg. 21.

⁴ The Preliminary General Plan of Hartford, 27; "The City Hall Story," Hartford Courant, May 21, 1950, pg. A8.

⁵ These plans were laid concurrent to similar redevelopment efforts in New Haven and, as such, it is difficult to determine which city should be categorized as the 'first' in the State to implement comprehensive urban renewal policies.

- ⁶ "\$800,000 In Redevelopment Bonds Voted; All Charter Changes Lose," Hartford Courant, November 7, 1956, pg. 1.
- 7 lbid.

⁸ "Front-Market Project Sent to City Council," Hartford Courant, July 24, 1956, pg. 8.

9 Ibid.

¹⁰ "Proposals Deadline Set In Redevelopment Area," Hartford Courant, September 17, 1957, pg. 15; "\$4 Million Auditorium Proposed By McGraw Co.," Hartford Courant, March 7, 1958, pg. 1; "16-Story Hotel Proposed For East Side Project," Hartford Courant, March 22, 1958, pg. 6.

¹¹ "High-Ranking Architect Hired For East Side Job," Hartford Courant, September 4, 1958, pg. 19; "Officers Are Named By McGraw," Hartford Courant, February 23, 1956, pg. 21.

¹² Jan Cunningham, Consultant, Connecticut State Historic Preservation Office. National Register Nomination for "Phoenix Life Insurance Company Building, Hartford, CT," January 21, 2005, Section 8, Page 3; "WTIC May Be First Tenant in City's Redevelopment Project," *Hartford Courant*, February 6, 1959, pg. 1.

13 Ibid.

14 "\$6.5 Million Bank Skyscraper To Rise On East Side Corner," Hartford Courant, June 4, 1959, pg. 1.

¹⁵ The building was individually listed on the National Register of Historic Places in January 2005.

¹⁶ "Project is Named 'Constitution Plaza'," *Hartford Courant*, July 9, 1959, pg. 1; "WTIC May Be First Tenant in City's Redevelopment Project," *Hartford Courant*, February 6, 1959, pg. 1; "Hartford National Bank To Become Major Tenant of Constitution Plaza," *Hartford Courant*, August 27, 1959, pg. 1A.

¹⁷ "Top Planner To Help On Constitution Plaza," *Hartford Courant*, June 19, 1960, pg. 7A; "Four Types of Beauty: Seasons to Create Plaza Art Work," *Hartford Courant*, July 22, 1962; "Constitution Plaza Given Design Award by URA," *Hartford Courant*, October 23, 1964, pg. 27.
 ¹⁸ "Plan Commission Opposes Building Arena in Plaza," *Hartford Courant*, August 5, 1959, pg. 1; "16-Story Hotel Proposed For East Side Project," *Hartford Courant*, March 22, 1958, pg. 6.

¹⁹ "Deluxe 250-Room Hotel To Grace Plaza by 1962," Hartford Courant, September 29, 1960, pg. 1; "Insuring the Growth of Hartford," Architectural Record, March 1964, pg. 185.

²⁰ "Deluxe 250-Room Hotel To Grace Plaza by 1962," Hartford Courant, September 29, 1960, pg. 1; "City Developers Hail Plans for Motor Hotel," Hartford Courant, June 13, 1958, pg. 30; "Date for Artery Start at S. Meadows Expected," Hartford Courant, July 17, 1958, pg. 30.
²¹ "Deluxe 250-Room Hotel To Grace Plaza by 1962," Hartford Courant, September 29, 1960, pg. 1.

²² "Photo Standalone 7 – No Title," Hartford Courant, October 20, 1961, pg. 1; "Plaza's America To Be City's 3rd Largest Hotel," Hartford Courant, December 29, 1961, pg. 20; "Sonnabend Sees Hotel America As Strong Link in Company's Chain," Hartford Courant, February 14.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 8

Page: 17

1963, pg. 17; "Opening Of Hotel Delayed," Hartford Courant, July 2, 1963, pg. 28; "Display Ad 142 – No Title," Hartford Courant, February 16, 1964, pg. 15B.

²³ "Constitution Plaza Called 'Fabulous' By Show Magazine, Vista Seen Bright," Hartford Courant, December 11, 1963, pg. 33; "A Wall of Bronze and Gold," Hartford Courant, April 26, 1964, pg. 2B; "Constitution Plaza After One Year, "Progressive Architecture," December 1965, 170.

24 "Bell Tolls, Sun Smiles On City's New Skyline," Hartford Courant, May 12, 1964, pg. 1A.

²⁵ "Draw People to Center After Dark, City Redevelopment Planner Advises," *Hartford Courant*, August 30, 1958, pg. 1; "16-Story Hotel Proposed For East Side Project," *Hartford Courant*, March 22, 1958, pg. 6.

²⁶ "Plan Commission Opposes Building Arena in Plaza," Hartford Courant, August 5, 1959, pg. 1; "16-Story Hotel Proposed For East Side Project," Hartford Courant, March 22, 1958, pg. 6; "Delay Ordered to Tie Plaza to Overall East Side Scene," Hartford Courant, July 9, 1959, pg. 1; "Constitution Plaza: Not a Failure – Just Unfulfilled," Hartford Courant, September 29, 1978, pg. 23.

²⁷ Among these were plans to build a pedestrian bridge connecting the plaza to Main Street, via Temple Street, near the Richardson building. Such was the reasoning for the plaza's surface elevation of 70.5 feet above sea level, the exact height of Main Street at the aforementioned landmark.

²⁸ "Series of Missteps Led Hartford's Constitution Plaza Off The Path to Success," Hartford Courant, July 22, 2007; "Hotel America Opens with Speeches, Spangles and Spattered Champagne," Hartford Courant, April 17, 1964, pg. 3.

29 "the Maharishi's Hotel of Emptiness," Hartford Advocate, November 13, 2003, pg. 1.

³⁰ Design accolades for Constitution Plaza included a 1964 award of merit from the U.S. Urban Renewal Administration and a 1964 first honor award from the Connecticut chapter of the American Institute of Architects, among others. "Constitution Plaza Given Design Award by URA," *Hartford Courant*, October 23, 1964, pg. 27; "Constitution Plaza Tops with Architects," *Hartford Courant*, April 19, 1964, pg. 1A. ³¹ Arthur O. Davis, *It Happened by Design: The Life and Work of Arthur O. Davis*, (New Orleans: The Ogden Museum of Southern Art, 2009), xii-

xiii; Karen Kingsley, "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana. http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

³² Davis, xiii, 10; Karen Kingsley, "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana.

http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

³³ Davis, 11-12; Karen Kingsley, "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana.

http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

³⁴ Karen Kingsley, "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana. http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

³⁵ Davis, 30; Karen Kingsley, "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana.

http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

³⁶ Karen Kingsley, "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana. http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

37 "New Hotel To Straddle Street on Huge Trusses," Hartford Courant, May 10, 1962, pg. 1.

³⁸ "Central Heating-Cooling Plant Serves Downtown Hartford Area," Hartford Courant, June 16, 1963, pg. 35A; "Dedicated to the Year-Round Comfort of Downtown Hartford," Hartford Courant, June 26, 1962, pg. 10.

³⁹ "Central Heating-Cooling Plant Serves Downtown Hartford Area," *Hartford Courant*, June 16, 1963, pg. 35A; "Dedicated to the Year-Round Comfort of Downtown Hartford," *Hartford Courant*, June 26, 1962, pg. 10; "The World of Tomorrow in Hartford Today," *Hartford Courant*, June 26, 1962, pg. 8.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 9

Page: 1

Bibliography:

Texts:

- Andrews, George E. and David F. Ransom. Structures and Styles: Guided Tours of Hartford Architecture. Hartford: The Connecticut Historical Society and The Connecticut Architecture Foundation, 1988.
- Baldwin, Peter C. Domesticating the Street: The Reform of Public Space in Hartford, 1850-1930. Columbus: Ohio State University Press, 1999.
- Carley, Rachel. Tomorrow is Here: New Haven and the Modern Movement. New Haven: New Haven Preservation Trust, 2008.
- Close, Perry F. History of Hartford Streets. Hartford: The Connecticut Historical Society, 1969.
- Grant, Ellsworth Strong and Marion Hepburn Grant. The City of Hartford, 1784-1984: An Illustrated History. Hartford: The Connecticut Historical Society, 1986.
- Faude, Wilson. The Great Hartford Picture Book: From the Pictorial Archives of the Connecticut State Library. Norfolk, VA.: Donning Co., 1985.
- Hartford Architecture Conservancy Survey Volume 1 (Downtown) by the Hartford Architecture Conservancy, 1978-1980.
- Hartford Architecture Conservancy Survey Volume 2 (South Neighborhoods) by the Hartford Architecture Conservancy, 1978-1980.
- Hartford Architecture Conservancy Survey Volume 3 (North and West Neighborhoods) by the Hartford Architecture Conservancy, 1978-1980.
- Kingsley, Karen. "Curtis and Davis Architects." KnowLA Encyclopedia of Louisiana. http://www.www.knowla.org/entry.php?rec=504 (accessed September 19, 2011).

McAlester, Virginia and Lee McAlester. A Field Guide to American Houses. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1984.

Peterson, Jon A. The Birth of City Planning. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2003.

- Schultz, Stanley K. Constructing Urban Culture: American Cities and City Planning, 1800-1920. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1989.
- Washburn, Albert L. and Henry R. Buck, *History of Hartford Streets*. Hartford: The Municipal Art Society of Hartford, Connecticut, Bulletin No. 9. 1911.

Whiffen, Marcus, American Architecture Since 1780: A Guide to the Styles. Cambridge: MIT Press, 1992.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 9 Page: 2

Atlases and Insurance Maps:

L.J. Richards and Company. Atlas of the City of Hartford. Springfield, MA: L.J. Richards and Company, 1896.

Sanborn Map Company. Atlas of the City of Hartford and the Town of West Hartford. New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1917.

Newspapers:

Hartford Courant, 1900-2005.

Hartford Advocate, 2003.

National Register Nominations:

Cunningham, Jan. Consultant, Connecticut State Historic Preservation Office. National Register Nomination for "Phoenix Life Insurance Company Building, Hartford, CT," January 21, 2005.

Directories:

"Price & Lee Company Hartford Numerical Directory.", Hartford: Price & Lee Co., 1930, 1935, 1940, 1960, 1965, and 1968.

"Hill-Donnelly Cross Reference Directory for Hartford, Connecticut.", Tampa: Hill-Donnelly Corp., 1964-1996.

Public Records:

Building permits for "5 Constitution Plaza", City of Hartford, Hartford City Clerk's Office.

"Annual Reports of the Commission on the City Plan to the Mayor and Court of Common Council of the city of Hartford, Conn.", 1908, 1909.

"The Preliminary General Plan of Hartford", Prepared by the City of Hartford Commission on the City Plan, 1955.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Name of Property: Hotel America

County and State: Hartford, CT

Section number: 10 Page: 1

Geographical Information: Hotel America

Verbal Boundary

The boundaries of the nominated property are shown on the attached site plans ("Property Boundary, Hotel America" and "Property Boundary, Hotel America within Constitution Plaza") as indicated in the Hartford Land Records, Map 1808; and described in the Hartford Land Records in 1433:92.

Boundary Justification

The boundary encompasses the entire site purchased and developed by the Hotel America Company as depicted and described above.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



Property Boundary, Hotel America within Constitution Plaza:

Proposed Hotel America National Register Property Boundary

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut

Property Boundary, Hotel America:



Boundary described as follows in Hartford Land Records in 1433:92:

NORTH by land of Broadcast-Plaza, Inc. one hundred and eighty five one-hundredths (100.85) feet,

- WEST by other land of Broadcast-Plaza, Inc. three hundred twenty-three and sixty-five one-hundredths (323.65) feet.
- SOUTH by land of Post-Newsweek Stations, Connecticut, Inc. one hundred forty-six and twenty-one onehundredths (146.21) feet, and
- EAST by the street line of Columbus Boulevard three hundred twenty-six and sixty-seven onehundredths (326.67) feet.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut

Photo Directions (Exterior):


Site Plan:



- A. The Hotel America (5 Constitution Plaza), 1961-1964.
- B. WTIC Building (3 Constitution Plaza), demolished.
- C. Connecticut Bank and Trust Building (1 Constitution Plaza), 1960-1962.
- D. Hartford National Bank Building (100 Constitution Plaza), 1960-1962.
- E. 250 Constitution Plaza, 1986.
- F. East Commercial Building (200 Constitution Plaza), 1960-1962.
- G. South Plaza Building (10 Constitution Plaza), 1960-1962.
- H. Phoenix Mutual Insurance Building (1 State Street), 1960-1963.



的现在最高级的行为

East (front) and south (side) elevations of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing base and tower, 1961-1964. Camera facing northwest. Photograph 1 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing window and wall details of southern block. Camera facing northwest. Photograph 2 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



East (front) and south (interior) elevations of hotel from Kinsley, showing window and wall details of northern block. Camera facing northeast. Photograph 3 of 28.



East (front) and south (side) elevations of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing window, column, and wall details. Camera facing northwest. Photograph 4 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



South (interior) elevation of hotel from Kinsley Street, showing window and wall details of northern block. Camera facing north. Photograph 5 of 28.



East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing column details. Camera facing north. Photograph 6 of 28.



East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing façade and window details. Camera facing northwest Photograph 7 of 28.



East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing façade, window, and column details. Camera facing northwest. Photograph 8 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



West (rear) and south (side) elevation of hotel from Constitution Plaza, showing enclosed terrace details. Camera facing northeast.

Photograph 9 of 28.



East (front) elevation of hotel from Columbus Boulevard, showing window and wall details. Camera facing northwest. Photograph 10 of 28.



East (front) and north (side) elevations of hotel from Constitution Plaza, showing end unit details. Camera facing southeast. Photograph 11 of 28.



Interior of typical guest room, showing window details. Camera facing east. Photograph 12 of 28.



North (side) elevation of hotel from constitution Plaza, showing terrace details. Camera facing east. Photograph 13 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



West (rear) elevation of hotel from Constitution Plaza, showing pedestrian walkway. Camera facing north. Photograph 14 of 28.



Interior of main lobby, showing entry details. Camera facing east. Photograph 15 of 28.



Interior of main lobby, showing floor, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing southwest. Photograph 16 of 28.



Interior of main lobby, showing ceiling, chandelier, and medallion details. Camera facing south. Photograph 17 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



Interior of central stairwell, showing stair, balustrade, and rail details typical of the first through third floors. Camera facing southwest. Photograph 18 of 28.



Interior of central stairwell, showing stair, balustrade, and rail details typical of the fourth through twelfth floors. Camera facing northeast. Photograph 19 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



Interior of former "Rib Room" restaurant, showing floor, wall, window and ceiling details. Camera facing southeast. Photograph 20 of 28.



Interior of central food service corridor, showing floor, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing south. Photograph 21 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



Interior of the third-floor elevator lobby, showing floor, wall, vestibule, and plaza entry details. Camera facing west. Photograph 22 of 28.



Interior of the third-floor hall, showing floor, column, and wall details. Camera facing north. Photograph 23 of 28.



Interior of the third-floor hall, showing floor, wall, window, and ceiling details. Camera facing southwest. Photograph 24 of 28.



Interior of the enclosed pool terrace, showing floor, window, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing southwest. Photograph 25 of 28.



Interior of the fourth-floor corridor, showing floor, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing north. Photograph 26 of 28.

Hotel America; Hartford, Connecticut



Interior of typical corner guestroom, showing floor, window, wall, and ceiling details. Camera facing northeast. Photograph 27 of 28.



Interior of a fourth-floor guest bathroom, showing floor, wall, and counter details. Camera facing southwest. Photograph 28 of 28.



Photo Directions (Interior):



UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

REQUESTED ACTION: NOMINATION

PROPERTY Hotel America NAME:

MULTIPLE NAME:

STATE & COUNTY: CONNECTICUT, Hartford

DATE RECEIVED: 5/11/12 DATE OF PENDING LIST: 6/11/12 DATE OF 16TH DAY: 6/26/12 DATE OF 45TH DAY: 6/27/12 DATE OF WEEKLY LIST:

REFERENCE NUMBER: 12000359

REASONS FOR REVIEW:

APPEAL:NDATA PROBLEM:NLANDSCAPE:NLESS THAN 50 YEARS:YOTHER:NPDIL:YPERIOD:NPROGRAM UNAPPROVED:NREQUEST:NSAMPLE:NSLR DRAFT:NNATIONAL:N

COMMEN'T WAIVER: N

RETURN REJECT (/25/12 DATE ACCEPT

ABSTRACT/SUMMARY COMMENTS:

Nomination does not shelde sole may an beindy justifie of

RECOM./CRITERIA	
REVIEWER D.	DISCIPLINE tok
TELEPHONE	DATE

DOCUMENTATION see attached comments Y/N see attached SLR Y/N

If a nomination is returned to the nominating authority, the nomination is no longer under consideration by the NPS.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Evaluation/Return Sheet

Property Name: Hotel America Reference Number: 12000359

Reason for Return: The nomination is being returned for the following technical reason:

Section 10 attachments are missing. The verbal boundary description and boundary justification are referenced on continuation sheets that are missing. There is also no sketch map showing the boundary in relation to the surrounding Constitution Plaza.

Roger G. Reed, Historian National Register of Historic Places 202-354-2278 Roger Reed@nps.gov



State Historic Preservation Office





MEMORANDUM

TO:	J. Paul Loether, Chief
	National Register of Historic Places
FROM:	Stacey Vairo, National Register Coordinator

DATE: May 4, 2012

SUBJECT: National Register Nomination

The following materials are submitted on this <u>4</u> day of <u>May</u>

2012, for nomination of the <u>Hotel America, Hartford, CT</u> to the National Register of Historic Places:

- x Original National Register of Historic Places nomination form
- _____ Multiple Property Nomination form
- <u>x</u> Photographs
- <u>x</u> Original USGS maps
- <u>x</u> Sketch map(s)/figure(s)/exhibit(s)
- Pieces of correspondence
- <u>x</u> Other <u>CD of images</u>

COMMENTS:

- _____ Please insure that this nomination is reviewed
- <u>x</u> This property has been certified under 36 CFR 67
- _____ The enclosed owner objections do _____ do not _____ constitute a majority of property owners.

Other:

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

REQUESTED ACTION: RESUBMISSION

PROPERTY Hotel America NAME :

MULTIPLE NAME :

STATE & COUNTY: CONNECTICUT, Hartford

DATE RECEIVED: 8/10/12 DATE OF PENDING LIST: DATE OF 16TH DAY: 9/26/12 DATE OF WEEKLY LIST:

REFERENCE NUMBER: 12000359

DETAILED EVALUATION:

ACCEPT _____RETURN _____REJECT ______DATE

ABSTRACT/SUMMARY COMMENTS:

RECOM./CRITERIA		
REVIEWER_0202	DISCIPLINE Historia	
TELEPHONE	DATE	

DOCUMENTATION see attached comments Y/N see attached SLR Y/N




























































Department of Economic and Community Development



August 10, 2012

Roger G. Reed, Historian National Register of Historic Places National Park Service 1201 Eye Street, NW 8th Floor Washington, D.C. 20005

RE: Technical Revisions - Hotel America, 5 Constitution Plaza, Hartford, CT Reference Number: 12000359

Dear Mr. Reed:

Enclosed is the above-referenced National Register of Historic Places nomination including the technical revisions requested by you on June 25, 2012.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions. I can be reached at (860) 256-2762.

Sincerely,

meliel

Julie P. Carmelich Historian

State Historic Preservation Office One Constitution Plaza | Hartford, CT 06103 | P: 860.256.2800 | Cultureandtourism.org An Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Employer An Equal Opportunity Lender